December 30, 2014
Kurt Klapkowski, Director, Planning and Program Management

Scott R. Perry, Deputy Secretary, Office of Oil and Gas Management

Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection

Rachel Carson Office Building

400 Market St, 16th Floor

Harrisburg, PA 17105

Dear Mr. Klapkowski and Mr. Perry:
The undersigned Pennsylvania residents and interested organizations look forward to providing feedback during the public comment period and public hearings regarding the regulatory draft proposal amending 25 Pa. Code Chapter 78, Subpart C. We respectfully make the following requests for modification of the public participation process. 
Need for Additional Public Hearing Locations

We recognize that DEP scheduled hearings in each DEP Region across the state. It seems that in planning the seven advertised public hearings, DEP attempted to identify central locations that could potentially accommodate multiple surrounding areas. However, we strongly urge the scheduling of additional public hearings in counties where oil and gas development is most prevalent and has had a significant impact. Currently, communities in 38 counties across the Commonwealth have shale gas development; yet hearings are currently scheduled only in seven, two of which do not have any drilling at all. 
Additional hearings would allow residents living in communities directly affected by gas development to share their concerns and provide information relevant to determining measures needed to change and oversee industry practices. The Department must hear, gather, and give credence to the real-life impacts of waste storage, brine–spreading, pipeline development, and other issues addressed in the proposed Chapter 78 revisions. Otherwise, DEP risks the development of regulations on paper that do not in reality effectively protect the environment and health.
In addition, topography and rural roads mean that citizens in heavily-drilled communities may have to travel relatively far to reach the current hearing locations. Many residents run family farms and small businesses that prevent them from travelling that far from home in the evening. 
The final public hearing is scheduled for January 23, yet the deadline to submit comments is February 12. With this current schedule, there is an opening of two weeks where additional public hearings in these locations could be scheduled. There would be an even greater opportunity to schedule more hearings with an extended comment period, as discussed below. 
We strongly encourage DEP to include—as examples and at a minimum, with other locations also to be considered—the following two additional locations in the hearing schedule. 
Bradford County has more drilled unconventional gas wells than any other county in Pennsylvania. Development has surged since 2008, when there was only one active unconventional gas well in the county; today, there are well over 1,000. Bradford County citizens and local officials have direct experience that is relevant to improving the regulation and management of oil and gas development throughout Pennsylvania. Between 2010 and 2012, DEP’s investigations concluded that 13 cases of groundwater contamination were linked to unconventional gas well development activity. In 2010, the DEP determined that stray gas migration from an unconventional gas well resulted in methane leaks in the Susquehanna River and the drinking water wells of homes as much as two and a half miles away. As one of the earliest drilling locations, Bradford County is now experiencing a new phase of infrastructure development, particularly pipelines. 
Importantly, a hearing in Bradford County would facilitate the participation of residents in heavily drilled neighboring Tioga County, which currently has 770 unconventional wells (most of which have been drilled just since 2010) and is even further away from currently scheduled hearing locations. 
Butler County has seen a surge in gas development since the shale gas boom began and now has more unconventional wells drilled than any other county in the Northwest Region. The county is also slated to be a heavily developed drilling area in the coming years, particularly because of its proximity to infrastructure and gas liquids processing facilities being planned in nearby areas. 

Butler County is also home to the Woodlands community, where many residents have experienced both water quality and quantity problems. Emerging research indicates that likely causes include the density of drilling, extensive reach of laterals, and potentially changes in the flow of the water table due to hydraulic fracturing. Given the widespread nature of problems already experienced and the large number of wells currently drilled or being planned, Butler County residents would benefit greatly from, and have much to contribute to, a hearing in closer proximity.
Need for an Extended Comment Period 
Given the in-depth nature and importance of the Chapter 78 revisions, we also request that the comment period be extended to 120 days to allow sufficient time for the technical analysis and public review. This is in part necessary because the proposed revisions were issued just before the winter holiday season, and in part because an extended comment period would allow for greater participation from residents statewide who are unable to travel to hearings.  
An extended comment period is even more critical in light of the recent Pennsylvania Supreme Court decision declaring portions of Act 13 unconstitutional. This ruling will have a bearing on such regulatory provisions as oil and gas well and facility setbacks and DEP’s approach to evaluating the impact of proposed projects on public resources. The public and specific stakeholders engaged in the Chapter 78 process deserve additional time to understand and comment on linkages between proposed regulations and a legal decision that is of great importance to the Commonwealth.  
Need for an Inclement Weather Plan with Alternate Hearing Dates

Greatly complicating the distance citizens will have to travel to the hearings is the potential for severe weather conditions (such as heavy snow and icy roads) that are typical for Pennsylvania in January and February. The DEP has not provided for an inclement weather plan in the Chapter 78 public participation process, so if hearings are cancelled as a result of severe weather this will prevent the public from having a chance to participate in person. We request that the DEP develop and implement a plan for inclement weather that includes alternate dates for scheduled public hearings.  

Need to Modify Requirements for Verbal Testimony Given at Hearings
Currently, the DEP is requiring those seeking to give verbal testimony at public hearings to contact the Environmental Quality Board via mail or phone at least one week in advance of the hearing to reserve a time. Those giving verbal testimony are also required to present the hearing chairperson with three copies of their testimony at the time of the hearing. 
We request that the DEP modify this requirement in order to accommodate citizens who attend the hearing with verbal testimony but who did not contact the Board one week in advance. We request that the Board use a simple sign-in procedure at the beginning of the hearings that would allow for the orderly presentation of all remaining verbal testimony immediately after the pre-scheduled verbal testimony is completed. Those who were unaware of the need to have three copies of their testimony should be provided up to a week after the meeting to provide the chairperson of the hearing and the Board with those copies. In addition, we strongly encourage the DEP to use a court stenographer and arrange for a separate audio recording of all hearings in order to facilitate the creation of a comprehensive public record of all testimony received. 
Satisfying these requests would provide the opportunity for “people’s voices to be heard,” as Secretary Chris Abruzzo advocated for in DEP’s December 12 Press Release on the Chapter 78 regulatory revisions.  
Thank you for your time and consideration. We look forward to your response, and of course the opportunity to participate in the public participation process.
Sincerely,

SIGNATORIES IN ALPHABETICAL ORDER
CC: Secretary Chris Abruzzo
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